

### Western Michigan University ScholarWorks at WMU

Research and Discovery News

Research and Innovation

2-2017

### February 2017 news items

Office of Vice President for Research

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/inquiry



Part of the Higher Education Commons

#### WMU ScholarWorks Citation

Office of Vice President for Research, "February 2017 news items" (2017). Research and Discovery News.

https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/inquiry/38

This Newsletter is brought to you for free and open access by the Research and Innovation at ScholarWorks at WMU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Research and Discovery News by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks at WMU. For more information, please contact wmu-scholarworks@wmich.edu.



# February 2017 archived news items

# WMU celebrates research, diversity and global

## engagement

CONTACT: DEANNE PUCA FEBRUARY 14, 2017 | WMU NEWS



KALAMAZOO, Mich.—"Spring Convocation: Recognition of Discovery, Diversity and Global Engagement" will take place **Friday**, **Feb. 17**, at the Fetzer Center.

The new annual spring gathering will include events from Extended University Programs, Haenicke Institute for Global Education, Office of Diversity and Inclusion and Office of the Vice President for Research. They include scholar talks, professional development workshops, a recognition luncheon, and convocation and awards, followed by a Gold Gathering reception. Other sponsors include the Office of the President and Office of the Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs.

#### VIEW THE FLIER

#### **EVENTS**

A morning session will feature four "Share the Story" scholar talks from 9:15 to 11:40 a.m.

- **Dr. Jan Hahn**, coordinator, Center for Gerontology and assistant professor of interdisciplinary health programs, will discuss "Redefining Dementia Care through Research.
- **Dr. Kevin Corder**, professor of political science, will speak on "A Century of Votes for Women: The 19th Amendment and American politics."
- **Dr. Sharon Gill**, associate professor of biological sciences, will speak on "Exploring How Animals Respond to a Noisy World.
- Lori Brown, associate professor of aviation, will discuss how to "Transform Your Classroom with Augmented Reality."

WMU's Emerging Scholar for 2016, **Dr. Jessaca Spybrook**, associate professor of evaluation, measurement and research, will speak at **1:30 p.m.** in the Putney Auditorium on "Designing Impact Studies in Education in the Past 15 Years: Have We Made Any Progress?" **Dr. Changsheng He**, Distinguished Faculty Scholar in 2015 and professor of geography, will follow at **2:30 p.m.** with a presentation on "Watershed Science and Global Water Sustainability."

An award presentation will begin at **3:30 p.m.**, followed by a Gold Gathering reception with appetizers and a cash bar until 6 p.m. For more information, visit wmich.edu/research.

#### AWARD RECIPIENTS

### **Extended University Programs**

- Innovative Teaching Award—Paul Solomon, associate professor of art.
- Innovative Teaching Award—Whitney DeCamp, associate professor of sociology.
- Community Engagement Award—**Holly Grieves**, faculty clinical specialist for occupational therapy.

### Office of Diversity and Inclusion

- Rising Star in Diversity Award—**Megan McCoy**, catering banquet manager for the Bernhard Center.
- Trailblazers for Diversity Award, registered student organization—Intercultural Business Student Association.
- Excellence in Diversity Award, employee—James Brand, Disability Services for Students.

• Excellence in Diversity Award, student—**Jon Curtis**, third-year undergraduate student studying gender and women's studies who works with training and education in the Office for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Students.

#### **Haenicke Institute for Global Education, Global Engagement Awards**

- **Dr. Zahir Quraeshi**, the G.W. Haworth chair of Global Business and director of the Global Business Center at the Haworth College of Business.
- Ann Ganz, study abroad specialist senior in WMU Study Abroad.

#### Office of the Vice President for Research, Distinguished Grant Awards

- Dr. James Henry, a co-founder and project director for the Children's Trauma Assessment Center.
- **Dr. Robert Bensley**, professor of community and public health education and director of the eHealth Innovations Group at WMU.
- **Dr. Stephanie M. Peterson**, professor and chair of psychology.
- **Dr. Jianping Shen**, the John E. Sandberg Professor of Education and the Gwen Frostic Endowed Chair for Research and Innovation in education leadership, research and technology.

For more news, arts and events, visit wmich.edu/news.

# Professor wins prestigious Japanese literary

# prize for poetry

CONTACT: CHERYL ROLAND FEBRUARY 20, 2017 | WMU NEWS

KALAMAZOO, Mich.—**Dr. Jeffrey Angles**, Western Michigan University professor of world languages and literatures, was honored during a formal ceremony in Tokyo **Feb. 17** as the 2017 winner of the prestigious Yomiuri Prize for Literature in poetry.

Angles won the prize—comparable to America's Pulitzer Prize—for his book of Japanese-language poetry "Watashi no hizukehenkōsen" ("My International Date Line"), which was published by Shichōsha in 2016.

The Yomiuri Prize for Literature, now in its 68th year, is given out in six categories each year: poetry, fiction, playwriting, criticism/biography, essays, and research/translation. All books published in the previous calendar year are considered for the award. Angles' book was, in the eyes of the judges, the best book of poetry published in Japan in 2016.



Dr. Jeffrey Angles, one of only a handful of non-native speakers ever to win the prestigious Yomiuri Prize for Literature

"This book of poetry taught me that there are special territories that only people who have two languages embedded deeply within themselves can reach," said **Natsuki Ikezawa**, a prominent Japanese novelist and one of the judges for the award, of Angles' book.

### ABOUT THE YOMIURI PRIZE

The Yomiuri Prize began in 1949, and like the Pulitzer Prize, is sponsored by a newspaper—the Yomiuri Shimbun, Japan's best-selling newspaper, which has a circulation of 9 million. Yomiuri winners receive a cash prize and an inkstone, an item that is used in East Asia when writing with a brush. For that reason, the inkstone has come to symbolize the act of writing.

Angles is one of only a handful of non-native speakers ever to win the award, a fact due in large part to the difficulty of mastering the Japanese language. He is the first American ever to win in the poetry category, and his win has led to a great deal of attention.

Announcement of the award drove many writers and commentators to note on social media that the judge's decision to give the award to Angles for his first book in Japanese was unprecedented.

"I couldn't be more astounded by all of this," Angles says. "This prize is usually reserved for extremely well-established writers. The list of past winners is like a who's-who in the world of Japanese literature."

Angles says the book was published in December, but it's sold well enough that it is already going into a second edition. While in Japan for the Yomiuri ceremony, he had the opportunity to visit a large Tokyo bookstore that featured a display with his image and name along with his book.

"Someone even recognized me in the bookstacks," he says. "I think it was my beard that did it."

#### **ANGLES**

Angles has been interested in the Japanese language since he first traveled to that nation as a 15-year-old. He earned his doctorate in Japanese literature from Ohio State University and has been a faculty member at WMU since 2004.

He says he has loved poetry, and Japanese poetry in particular, for many years, but his interactions with the Japanese poetry world started as a reader, researcher and translator. He has published a dozen academic books on Japanese literature that include translations and anthologies. He first rose to national attention when his 2010 book of translations "Forest of Eyes: Selected Poems of Tada Chimako" won not one, but two, literary awards in the United States.

His decision to try writing his own poetry in Japanese also came in the year 2010, when he participated in a poetry event in Japan, serving as Japanese-English translator so that four prominent poets from around the world could communicate with each other. Angles wrote his first poem in Japanese at that event, drawing praise from one of the four poets—Shuntarō Tanikawa, who is one of Japan's most famous poets.

Many of the poems in Angles' Yomiuri Prize-winning book derived their inspiration from his personal life, his experiences flying back and forth across the Pacific, negotiating the differences between two widely differing languages and cultures, his experiences with his family, and his memories of his childhood in Ohio. A number of the poems, he says, veer into the surreal and

play with language in ways that bend the usual patterns of the Japanese language in new directions.

He's considering publishing an English-language version of the book.

"Many of the poems play with the sounds and particularities of the Japanese language," he notes, "but a lot of editors I know have been asking me to translate them. My family is asking too, but I think they're just worried I might have written something about them."

For more WMU news, arts and events, visit wmich.edu/news.